CITY COUNCIL

CITY OF PRAIRIE VILLAGE

December 4, 2017

The City Council of Prairie Village, Kansas, met in regular session on Monday, December 4, 2017 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers at the Municipal Building, 7700 Mission Road, Prairie Village, Kansas.

ROLL CALL

Mayor Laura Wassmer called the meeting to order and roll call was taken with the following Council members present: Chad Herring, Jori Nelson, Serena Schermoly, Steve Noll, Eric Mikkelson, Andrew Wang, Sheila Myers, Brooke Morehead, Dan Runion, Courtney McFadden, Ted Odell and Terrence Gallagher.

Staff present: Tim Schwartzkopf, Chief of Police; Captain Myron Ward; Keith Bredehoeft, Public Works Director; Melissa Prenger, Senior Project Manager, Public Works; David Waters, for the City Attorney; Wes Jordan, City Administrator; Jamie Robichaud, Assistant City Administrator; Lisa Santa Maria, Finance Director; Alley Williams, Assistant to the City Administrator and Joyce Hagen Mundy, City Clerk. Teen Council member present: Luke Hafner

INTRODUCTION OF STUDENTS & SCOUTS

Mayor Wassmer welcomed boy scouts from Troops 98 and 199 attending for their communications badge and a boy scout from Troop 284 earning his citizenship badge. Also present were four students from Shawnee Mission North and a student from Shawnee Mission West attending for their government class.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

J. D. Kinney, Chairman of the JazzFest Committee, presented a brief report and update on the committee. The 2017 festival was very successful with great weather, a huge crowd and excellent talent. The 2018 budget has been set and all committee positions are filled.

Mr. Kinney noted it costs approximately \$50,000 for the event. For the past few years, the committee has been fortunate, with the support of the city and proceeds of the previous year's event, to begin the new year with a balance of \$20,000 to \$25,000. Over the course of the year an additional \$20,000 to \$25,000 is raised from the business community through sponsorships and donations. The day of the event another \$20,000 is raised by the support of the community attending the event. This leaves the committee on a firm foundation with sufficient funds to cover all expenses in case of bad weather impacting the event and crowd. He was pleased to report that the committee has a firm footing both organizationally and financially and thanked the City for their support to make that possible.

Brooke Morehead noted that a founding member of the JazzFest Committee, Dan Andersen, has left the committee. She expressed thanks for Dan's leadership, labor and skill in setting up the event over the past eight years. She also thanked JD for his leadership the past three years.

Mayor Wassmer echoed her thanks to JD and the committee and staff for making this highly recognized community event happen.

With no one else present to address the City Council, public participation was closed.

CONSENT AGENDA

Sheila Myers asked for the removal of item #7, "approval of the 2018 Information Technology Agreement with Johnson County". Terrence Gallagher asked for the removal of #9, "approval of contract for portable toilets".

Mrs. Myers noted that the city recently hired two in-house information technology employees to provide support to city employees and questioned why a \$40,000+ contract was needed. Captain Myron Ward responded that the 2018 budget has \$65,000 for technology services. At this point in time, the city is not ready to break ties with Johnson County Technology Department. They provide server maintenance, WFI access and security services. Staff is working toward being able to discontinue outside support in 2019.

Terrence Gallagher asked why the portable toilet services contract did not go out to bid. Keith Bredehoeft replied that the contract was advertised for bids but no one submitted a bid. Staff then contacted the current service provided and negotiated with them to continue for another three years at the same cost.

Jori Nelson moved for the approval of the Consent Agenda for Monday, December 4, 2017 as presented:

- 1. Approval of the regular City Council meeting minutes November 6, 2017
- 2. Approval of the Special City Council meeting minutes November 6, 2017
- 3. Approval of Claims Ordinance #2960
- 4. Approval of the issuance of Cereal Malt Beverage Licenses for 2018 to: Four B Corp - Hen House 22 located at 4050 West 83rd Street Four B Corp - Hen House 28 located at 6950 Mission Road Hy-Vee, Inc. - Store located at 7620 State Line Road Walgreen Company - Store #13032 located at 4016 West 95th Street Rimann Liquors of Prairie Village located at 3917 Prairie Lane Minit Mart located at 9440 Mission Road
- 5. Approval of the agreement with Berberich, Trahan & Company, P.A. to audit the City's 2017 Financial Statements
- 6. Adoption of Resolution 2017-04 approving the 2018 salary ranges

- 7. Approval of the 2018 Information Technology Services Agreement with Johnson County DTI at a cost of \$45,620
- 8. Adoption of Resolution 2017-03 approving the Prairie Village Arts Council Monthly Artist Receptions in 2018 as Special Events promoting the Arts to allow the serving of free wine
- 9. Approval of contract for Portable Toilet Services with Madden Rental for 2018, 2019 and 2020
- Approval of contract for Pest Control Services with Lawrence Pest Control for 2018, 2019 and 2020
- 11. Approval of contract for HVAC Services with O'Dell Service Company for 2018, 2019 and 2020
- 12. Approval of contract for Fire Extinguisher Service with 451 Protection for 2018, 2019 and 2020

A roll call vote was taken with the following members voting "aye": Herring, Nelson, Schermoly, Noll, Mikkelson, Wang, Myers, Morehead, Runion, McFadden, Odell and Gallagher.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Council Committee of the Whole

COU2017-48 Consider 2018 contribution allocation recommended by United Community Services for Human Service Fund Grants

Sheila Myers moved the City Council approve the recommendations of the UCS Grant Review Committee contained in the 2018 Human Service Fund Recommendation Report and approve a contribution of \$7,600 to United Community Services. The motion was seconded by Jori Nelson and passed unanimously.

COU2017-49 Consider approval of the 2018 contribution allocation recommended by the Drug and Alcoholism Council of Johnson County for 2018 Alcohol Tax Funds

Ted Odell moved the City Council approve the recommendations of the Drug and Alcoholism Council of Johnson County contained in the United Community Services Fund Recommendations Report and approve a contribution to UCS of \$40,000 from the

2018 Parks & Community Programs budget. The motion was seconded by Sheila Myers and passed unanimously.

MAYOR'S REPORT

Mayor Wassmer noted that it has been a busy time with her attending several community events on behalf of the city including the Village Square Focus Group, Lathrop & Gage open house, Northeast Johnson County Mayor's meeting, Kansas City Christian School expansion neighborhood meeting and other events. She also met with the new Shawnee Mission School District Board Chairman and with the incoming Mayor for Roeland Park and anticipates good things occurring when they take office. She thanked the Prairie Village Foundation and city staff for their work on the annual Mayor's Holiday Tree Lighting ceremony and Gingerbread House event.

STAFF REPORTS

Public Safety

- Chief Schwartzkopf announced the upcoming "Coffee with a Cop" on Friday, December 8th from 7 to 9 a.m. at Einstein's in the Village.
- Chief reported on the "Village Video Cooperative" initative headed by Captain Roberson which has identified area home owners with video security that can be used by the department in their investigation of crimes in the area.
- Chief Schwartzkopf congratulated Captain Myron Ward on his recent completion of the KU Certified Public Manager Program and Patrol School.
- Capt. Ward provided an update on the live-streaming project for the council chambers announcing that the contract for services with Box4 is being reviewed by the city attorney and they hope to have installation complete by the next city council meeting.
- Chad Herring stated that he recently completed a ride-along with a new patrol
 officer and was very impressed with the professionalism of the department.

Public Works

- Keith Bredehoeft announced two upcoming neighborhood meetings one on a traffic calming project on 67th Street and the proposed street changes for 69th Street
- The bike advisory committee will meet next week to review the recommendation, the report will then go to the Park Committee and to the City Council

- Last Tuesday the request for proposals for the demolition of the church at 67th Street was published and mailed out
- Staff is currently reviewing RFQ's for Park Consultant and will conduct interviews soon.
- Delmar/Fontana consultant contract is in its final stages.

Administration

- Lisa Santa Maria requested that any 2017 receipts for reimbursement be submitted as soon as possible.
- 2019 budget discussions will begin after the first of the year.
- Alley Porter reported that under the statuary contract ten city statues were cleaned including "The Prairie Boy".
- Three RFP's were received for the citizen survey and are being reviewed. A
 recommendation will be made at the next Council meeting.
- Jamie Robichaud did not have anything to report, but stated that she was glad to be in her new position with the City. Mayor Wassmer congratulated Jamie on her recent marriage.
- Wes Jordan announced that effective December 31st the city will not be able to restrict concealed carry in municipal buildings. The city can still restrict open carry. New signage will be placed.
- Council members should have received a request for availability for the annual council retreat. The dates being considered are the last to Saturdays in January and the first two Saturdays in February. The location and format have not been determined and he welcomed any suggestions or input from council members on what they want discussed and if they want a team building activity.
- Council committee requests will be sent out to council members this week with the assignments to begin in February.
- Committee appointments/reappointments were delayed to February with the new election cycle. Staff will meet with committee chairs and liaisons to discuss committee members with expiring terms and potential new appointments.

Brooke Morehead noted that council members have been receiving volunteer applications and asked what happened when applications were received. Mr. Jordan responded that the City Clerk acknowledges receipt of the application to the volunteer; the applications are then forwarded to the city staff member supporting committees that the applicant was interested in joining. Staff and the committee chair review the applications if an opening is available. Mrs. Morehead asked what the status was of the committee on committees. Mr. Mikkelson stated he felt the committee had completed their work with their recommendation to the Council. Mr. Jordan stated that he felt some

of the recommendations regarding committees could be improved, such as a clearer description of the role of the committee. Mayor Wassmer stated that staff will call another meeting of the committee.

Consideration of Ordinance Revision

Wes Jordan opened the floor for continued discussion from the earlier committee meeting of the proposed ordinance addressing the required meeting on the second Monday in January for the swearing in of newly elected officials. Ted Odell stated that he would like to see the two issues discussed separately with independent action taken on the proposed ordinance and on the suggested amendments to address cancelling of a meeting.

Terrence Gallagher asked why swearing in couldn't be done at the first meeting.

David Waters responded the city's code currently says that it shall take place on the second Monday following the first Tuesday of the month.

Mayor Wassmer stated the options available to the City were to move the January 2nd Council meeting to January 8th, to hold a special meeting on January 8th or to adopt the proposed ordinance revision and have the newly elected officials come to City Hall and be sworn in by the City Clerk with recognition at the January 16th meeting.

David Waters replied the council needs to move its meeting date or change the current code by adopting the proposed ordinance. Ms. Nelson stated she supports having a meeting on January 8th which would allow the city to also address other business.

Eric Mikkelson asked if outgoing Council members attended the meeting. Mr. Jordan responded that previously, the outgoing Council members attended the committee meeting and were in place at the Council meeting until the new elected officials were sworn in and took their place at the dais.

Mr. Mikkelson stated that he felt the language suggested at the earlier committee meeting to address this issue was excellent and suggested that perhaps language could also be added giving the Mayor the ability to cancel meetings in the case of an emergency and the governing body the ability to cancel meetings under normal conditions.

Chad Herring supports having elected officials sworn in by the City Clerk on January 8th and formally recognized at the following council meeting. He feels there should be language added to address the cancellation of meetings noting the need for flexibility.

Terrence Gallagher agreed with Mr. Herring and moved that the city council have newly elected officials be sworn in by the City Clerk on January 8th and adopt the proposed ordinance removing the requirement for a special meeting on January 8th. The motion was seconded by Brooke Morehead.

Eric Mikkelson confirmed that only section 1-203 of the municipal code was being amended. Mr. Waters stated the action is to adopt the ordinance revision as proposed. Serena Schermoly questioned if this could be done as it was not on the agenda. Wes Jordan stated that the agenda was amended earlier in the day and republished to include this item.

A roll call vote was taken with the following members voting "aye": Herring, Nelson, Schermoly, Noll, Mikkelson, Wang, Myers, Morehead, Runion, McFadden, Odell and Gallagher.

Dan Runion stated that cancelling a meeting is an extraordinary event and he would like to see such action require more than a simple majority.

David Waters recommended that an ordinance be drafted to address the cancellation of a meeting based on the discussion and suggestions of the city council. Mr. Odell agreed with Mr. Waters and stated that he would like to see drafted language before taking action. Mr. Mikkelson suggested that Mr. Herring's language be used and the proposed ordinance be brought by for council action at the next meeting.

OLD BUSINESS

Discussion related to request from Prairie Baptist Church to repair the failed slope adjacent to their parking lot next to Brush Creek

Keith Bredehoeft provided a brief historical background on activities in this area since the construction of the church parking lot in 1961 including two city drainage projects. In 2013, the slope adjacent to the Prairie Baptist parking lot and next to Brush Creek experienced a slope failure. The earthen slope and part of the asphalt parking lot failed and slid down the slope. Mr. Bredehoeft performed the initial analysis of this issue and found it to be a property maintenance issue and not the responsibility of the City. Prairie Baptist members did not agree with the results of Mr. Bredehoeft's study and addressed the council in 2016 and council requested further analysis by Public Works.

To get a fresh perspective Mr. Bredehoeft asked Senior Project Manager Melissa Prenger to conduct a new analysis of the failed slope adjacent to the Prairie Baptist Church parking lot located next to Brush Creek. In her analysis Mrs. Prenger reviewed aerials from 1941 and 2017, surveys of the land from 1961 and 1991 (submitted by the Church with a building permit request for expansion of their facility) and data from the 1978 and 1997 storm drainage projects completed by the City in this area.

The 1978 Project realigned brush creek from its natural channel in the vicinity of the slide and pushed it further away from the church property. The floor of the channel was raised approximately two feet with a concrete floor and gabion sidewalls were added. The channel was pushed about 25' to the north, away from the church property tying into the steep slope with a 20:1 flat slope. The result is the new centerline of the channel is 40' from the original steep slope. The 1997 Project addressed flooding issues by widening the creek bed with all of the work done within the 1978 fill area.

Ms. Prenger provided the following history:

- 1961 Parking lot constructed by the Church
- 1978 City Channel project moved the channel further north on the west end
- 1992 Survey of the property done in conjunction with building expansion
- 1997 City Channel project widened the channel in the existing fill area. Did not conduct any work on the hillside during this project. Project did not go up to church property or construct any slope.

Melissa Prenger reviewed and compared the 1961 and 1991 Surveys and cross sections. These indicated that in 1961 prior to the parking lot construction the natural grade to the creek was fairly straight. In 1991, after the construction of the parking lot and before the 1997 channel project there was six feet of fill at the edge of the parking lot at one section and four feet of fill at another section. The recent PBC geotechnical report on this site stated that there is an average of eight feet of fill at the edge of the parking lot. The comparison confirms the report data and at a minimum shows a significant amount of fill was constructed at the edge of the parking lot and needed to tie into the slope along the creek. This created the 3:1, 2:1 and according to the topo 1:1 and steeper slopes.

Jori Nelson asked who put in the initial fill for the parking lot. Mrs. Prenger answered the church. Sheila Myers asked what maintenance would have prevented the

slide. Melissa Prenger replied that the 1961 slope of 1:1 feet is extremely steep and is generally not sustainable, noting that this is greater than a 45 degree angle.

Eric Mikkelson confirmed the unsustainable slope was not caused by the city. Ms. Prenger replied that if the city had lowered the channel or moved the channel toward the church property it may be the cause of steepening the slope; but it did not lower the channel and pushed the channel away from the church. Mr. Mikkelson stated that the church feels the city did something to increase the flooding.

Keith Bredehoeft responded that 20% of the rainwater coming off 75h Street heads into their parking lot. The flumes are designed to carry that level of flow. The amount of flow has not changed.

Terrence Gallagher noted that this is a large parking lot with lots of concrete/asphalt surface with a large slope. He asked who constructed the concrete at the end of the parking lot. Mr. Bredehoeft replied that was a temporary action by the property owner. No formal building or drainage permit was issued by the city.

Jori Nelson thanked public works for their thorough report.

Rev. Kathy Pickett, representing Prairie Baptist Church, thanked the Council for the opportunity to address this issue again. She thanked the city for the revision and reconstruction done on their drive noting that excess street run-off has dramatically decreased since the completion of the project. Rev. Pickett stated that she had met with Ms. Prenger to discuss the findings of her analysis which found that the clay fill used to create the parking lot that runs adjacent to the collapsing hillside was "unhappy" due to the steep slope created by the development of the parking lot in 1961 and therefore a private property issue. They do not disagree that the shifting could have played a role in the hill side failure, but disagree as to why the clay shifted.

Rev. Pickett stated that over the course of the past 57 years, there have been numerous disruptions to the original supporting hillside including at least three stages of land disruption, removal, and construction in the development of the Brush Creek Waterway and flooding improvements. When the parking lot was created, the Brush Creek Waterway Channel did not exist as it does now. A full, undisrupted hillside, trees, shrubs and other vegetation supported the parking lot and property slope to the creek bed line.

In December of 1961 when the parking lot was laid drainage easement was included at the parking lot property line/brush creek, and a sewer easement. Borings indicated that appropriate soil distribution and fill, city approved the grading and building plans were put in place. The sewer easement with the manhole originally at the end of the drive to the South is now moved to the North-West edge of the property.

With the 1978 Storm Drainage Improvement project a new permanent drainage easement was secured. The slope was cut back and supported with Gabion baskets, additional excavating was done for the placement of pipe under drain and gas lines were removed. The plans called for "Two feet earth excavation to be included from pipe wall to any projection of trench bottom or wall with 6" rock excavation and granular fill and backfill by the city.

Rev. Pickett reviewed the disruptions to the property and hillside called for on sheet 3 of the plans for the 1997 storm drainage improvements for Brush Creek - Nall Avenue to Roe Avenue.

Rev. Pickett stated that although they are reminded repeatedly that this is their private property, they have had no role in bringing about years of numerous property

disruptions and the erosion caused by 20-25 years of 20-25% of the street water flowing onto their property.

They feel the 1978 project which was to stabilize the disrupted hillside is related to the hillside collapse. In the 1978 project the property was dug back to create space and place for the Gabion baskets. The channel bed was almost doubled in width with all of this taking place before the tallest concrete wall was added. When the concrete wall was constructed, equipment again disrupted the hillside by removing the Gabion baskets, and the footing support which undermined the banking. Fill dirt was to be replaced behind that, but without proper soil testing and replacement behind and above the wall Rev. Pickett believed this caused a disruption causing the hillside collapse.

Rev. Pickett reviewed findings from an article presented by SIANAI Construction Engineering entitled "Common Causes of Slope Failure". One of those causes was steepness of slope where they stated, "Any form of slope modification, whether it be through natural means such as a stream undercutting the banks of a river or by workers removing a section of the slope's base to build roads, will impact the stability of a slope."

Another cause was Water and Drainage. During heavy rains when the soil becomes saturated and water takes the place of air between the grains of soil, the earth in slopes becomes a lot heavier. This becomes a problem when the earth is being held back by a retaining wall at its base. Specifically, if the weight of the earth behind the retaining wall exceeds the retaining wall's structural capacity, the retaining wall will buckle and collapse releasing the earth behind it in a catastrophic deluge. Water plays a significant role. The absence of vegetation and human activities can also influence the potential for mass wasting.

Rev. Pickett noted that conversations regarding the stabilization of the hillside began 14 years ago with former Director of Public Works Bob Pryzby who agreed that the site conditions should have been left in different conditions. The easement granted to the city required that the property be restored to a neat and presentable condition, this was not done.

They contacted an unnamed engineer/attorney to review the city's findings. He stated that when support ground, soil, trees, etc. are dug into and removed, at least three times with the City widening the creek bed, building wall, moving water lines without proper replacement and restoration of soil, clay, fill and other support, combined with the waste water erosion from the excess street water, anything on the land will eventually collapse. He reiterated that the City is responsible for removing the stabilizing ground/hill side supporting their property and parking lot.

Rev. Pickett asked that the City and all other responsible parties who contributed to the hillside and parking lot failure take full responsibility to stabilize, replace and fully restore the deteriorating hillside in a manner agreeable to the membership of Prairie Baptist Church. She asked that the City put in place the "Good Neighbor" agreement and provide the proper follow through. Rev. Pickett shared several pictures of the area demonstrating the deterioration over the years.

Ted Odell asked if the existing site had any storm sewer retention. Melissa Prenger responded no. There is pipe on the property that connects to the retaining wall but there is no retention on site.

Rev. Pickett had a geotechnical study conducted to provide different options for the stabilization of the parking lot. There is a growing concern that if the property is not stabilized how the existing retaining wall would be affected. They received a quote of \$150,000 to stabilize at the point of the collapse and to stabilize the hillside.

Sheila Myers confirmed the findings of the city's analysis were that the work conducted on the channel did not cause the collapse.

Rev. Pickett stated they disagree with that finding and noted pictures showing that soil and vegetation removed in the construction had not been restored as required by the easement agreement with the City. Mrs. Myers noted the work done by the city was away from the collapsed area. The amount of work done was disruptive to the hillside, gabions were removed causing a shift in the land and later there was further disruption with the construction of the vertical wall. Rev. Pickett referred to photographs showing a stabilized parking lot prior to the city's multiple projects. The deterioration becomes more evident after 1999. The easement granted cut into the church's property driveway with new curbing turning inward.

Brooke Morehead confirmed the City did not construct the slope. Rev. Pickett stated in was a natural hillside. Melissa Prenger added that the 1961 survey of the property shows slopes of 8 to 1 and 5 to 1. Slopes of 3 to 1 or 2 to 1 exist now. In order to build the parking lot backfill had to be added. Tests revealed an average of eight feet of backfill was added. Mrs. Morehead confirmed that the Church constructed the parking lot.

Mayor Wassmer asked if this were to be constructed today, what would be required. Ms. Prenger replied that since slopes steeper than 3 to 1 were constructed a retaining wall would be required.

Mrs. Prenger added that in 1978 only erosion was addressed. The channel was not widened.

Mayor Wassmer asked if an independent engineer had reviewed the City's analysis. Rev. Pickett replied the cost was too high for them to hire an outside engineer to review the analysis and individual's they talked with state they did not want to get into a potential conflict with the City.

Eric Mikkelson asked about curb improvements made recently by the City. Keith Bredehoeft replied that in the past year the City had offered to do a couple of things including the removal of the tree and they did a new driveway entrance for the church this past year. Mr. Mikkelson confirmed that Prairie Baptist was the grantor in the easement agreement.

Chad Herring acknowledged that Prairie Baptist has been a member of this community for generations and finds this to be a difficult situation for both the city and the church. He understands the church's concern with the cost of hiring someone to analyze the City's report. He stated that this is a 60 year old steep embankment that has been modified and asked if the Church had found any historical records of the church's efforts to mitigate this situation.

Rev. Pickett stated they would have to review meeting minutes. She stated that church members that were part of the grounds committee during the construction have shared information. She noted she attempted to meet with the city four years ago, but no one responded. The retaining wall is not in the easement area. A berm was added and different attempts have been made along the way to address this along with parking lot maintenance.

Mr. Herring stated that it was difficult for him in absence of a study that provides evidence of the changes. Construction has happened over the years. He would like

some clear evidence that it had a definitive affect on the slope erosion and collapse. It is difficult to make a judgment without that information.

Eric Mikkelson stated he agreed with Mr. Herring that at this time it is difficult to make that conclusion. He noted it was stated that when earth gets heavy that retaining walls can buckle. He asked if the retaining wall installed by the City has shown any buckling. Ms. Prenger and Rev. Pickett both replied that it has not.

Terrence Gallagher asked about the statements attributed to Bob Pryzby. Keith Bredehoeft stated that he met with Mr. Pryzby and has not found any documentation to verify the statements. Mr. Gallagher stated the issue he was hearing is that the City did not make the area whole with returning it to its original condition with soil and landscaping. He stated that some building and parking lot runoff is expected and asked if a runoff calculation was done on the parking lot. Rev. Pickett responded that they were done during the original construction. Keith Bredehoeft stated that under today's regulations those would be required by the City, but he was not certain what was required in 1961.

Mr. Gallagher stated he struggles with the "good neighbor" approach. He is getting conflicting messages. He stands by the city's analysis. He asked if there was a way to address the erosion. He would feel better if he was certain that all the options along the creek side have done.

Andrew Wang stated that the Council has been asked to accept the findings of the city's analysis which was conducted by a licensed civil engineer. In all due respect to the church, he cannot find anything in conflict with the study and moved that the City Council accept the results of the Public Works Study which determined that the slope failure

adjacent to the Prairie Baptist parking lot is a property owner maintenance issue and not a responsibility of the City. The motion died for the lack of a second.

Andrew Wang moved the City Council accept the results of the Public Works Study which determined that the slope failure adjacent to the Prairie Baptist parking lot is a property owner maintenance issue and not a responsibility of the City. The motion was seconded by Chad Herring.

Eric Mikkelson stated that he would be voting in support of the motion; however, he stated that if at a future time evidence becomes available that is in conflict with the city's analysis, the City will consider it.

The motion was voted on and passed by a vote of 10 to 2 with Dan Runion and Serena Schermoly voting in opposition.

NEW BUSINESS

Terrence Gallagher announced that former teen council member Dennis Rice has be nominated by Kevin Yoder to attend the Military Academy.

Serena Schermoly announced that 15 persons were watching the live stream of the City Council meeting.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

Committee meetings scheduled for the next two weeks include:

12/05/2017	6:30 p.m.
12/05/2017	7:00 p.m.
12/18/2017	6:00 p.m.
12/18/2017	7:30 p.m.
	12/05/2017 12/18/2017

The Prairie Village Arts Council is pleased to feature the work of Mid America Pastel Society in the R.G. Endres Gallery during the month of December. The artist reception will be held at 6:30 p.m. on Friday, December 8th.

Save the Date for the Annual Volunteer Appreciation event on Friday, December 8^{th} at 6:30 p.m. at the Milburn Country Club.

<u>ADJOURNMENT</u>

Andrew Wang moved that the City Council meeting be adjourned. The motion was seconded by Serena Schermoly and passed unanimously. With no further business to come before the City Council the meeting was adjourned at 9:40 p.m.

Joyce Hagen Mundy City Clerk